Annual Secretary’s Report – 2009-2010
It’s been my privilege to serve as the Secretary for the HMC board for the past two seasons. Here’s some highlights of what I’ve been up to!
Communication

The board minutes have been provided to the membership, along with documentation if requested, usually within a few days of the board meeting. Many have asked what the board does/is doing - read the minutes! It’s a great way to keep involved in your Chorus! I wish to thank Kevin and Lucy for their assistance over the past two years in filling in for me when I was unable to be present due to work or school.

The Musetta guide and an updated member’s manual was emailed to all members in 2009 and given to new members as they have joined. It was apparent at our retreat on August 7, however, that people have not utilized them, lost them or never saw the email. An updated member’s manual will be included in the annual meeting packet and an updated Musetta guide is being prepared. Both will be uploaded to Musetta and accessible to all members from the File tab. Again, the resources have been provided for the members – use them!
There have been consistent problems with singers, board members and fifth section people not receiving emails – they got “lost”, they went into “spam”, or they were bounced because the person’s mailbox was full. I have repeatedly suggested that a separate “chorus email account” might help with this – Gmail, Hotmail, etc. are all free – but the problem continues without action being taken by some. Lack of attention to this issue has caused people to miss rehearsals or board meetings (or show up when there wasn’t anything scheduled), and in some cases has caused upset, anger (and at least one tantrum) that should have been avoided if email was simply checked on a more regular basis. Two people in the past two years have either not had email or not have access to email at one point or another and I have made sure that these two were informed of everything that went out, so being without technology is not the issue. The membership needs to understand that our primary communication is email and Musetta. I’ve tried my best to get what I do know you need out to you as quickly and clearly as possible, without inundating you with endless emails, but too much has fallen through the cracks. I have commitments from other board members that I will be advised of changes on a more regular and consistent basis.
Attendance

The Secretary takes attendance at rehearsals and performances. Thanks, again, to Kevin for stepping up to the plate and handling that on Monday nights (and other times!) while I’ve been on leave from singing. There are too many “MIA’s” (Missing In Action) absences in the past year. MIAs are times when the singer has just not shown up without advising anyone of why he isn’t there. When that happens there’s always the concern that something could be seriously wrong – car accident, etc. – and causes needless worry. Our manual states “If one is unable to contact his section leader, then they are to contact the board president.” Unfortunately, in the past year Tenor 1 has never had a section leader assigned and Paul and Dave don’t have cell phones for last minute absence notification. It is my recommendation that this policy be changed in the coming year to contacting:  (1) the Secretary or the section leader; or (2) the President. 
Musetta

· Our online database system has been established and is running well. The system is complex, has not just a few quirks for someone unfamiliar with database programming, but the end result is a product that, if well maintained, will serve even the Chorus as an organizational and marketing tool for many years to come – even for members who consider themselves techno-challenged!
· Over the summer Kevin and I began the process of creating an up-to-date catalog of our music inventory in Musetta’s Music Library. In one four-hour period we were able to get through just half of the first of five four-drawer filing cabinets (I think we’re into the “Be’s”…)! It’s a labor-intensive project to catalog music from the past 2.5 decades! The information was entered into at Excel on a laptop and now needs to be entered into Musetta – and no, we can’t just upload the Excel info into Musetta because of programming issues that would be cost-prohibitive.
· Communication

· All Chorus documents (bylaws, policy, rehearsal schedule, etc) are online as soon as possible after I have been given the info or file.
· Text messaging:  We only used this once this past season (for a rehearsal cancellation during a snow storm), but Musetta proved her effectiveness in advising all but a couple of members immediately – those without text messaging were contact by phone.

· eBlasts are scheduled for concerts and other functions and also proving effective. As of August, Musetta is now programmed to allow unlimited attachments to eBlasts and emails, something that the PR committee will find most helpful!
Archives

The archives aren’t really archives – there are simply boxes and files of “stuff”. This is a project that I’d hoped to at least start, but have not done so. The history of the Chorus is in disarray and anxiously awaits the organization of our historical documents, i.e., Board and legal binders, past concert programs, news articles, plaques, photos, etc.
Master Seasonal Calendar

Early last season, Paul requested all board members and committee chairs to help create a Master Seasonal Calendar for the Chorus for planning purposes. The reason for a document is to guide each committee and team through the year, so that no one is caught off guard by missing an advertising date, planning for concert details, or coordinating other items like a float for Pride. It also means that as new people come onto the board or a committee, no one has to re-invent the wheel. Though a work in progress, it should be complete and it is not. The current nine-page document is ordered by date and indexed. The remaining committee chairs must submit their information. Then, people have to actually start using it instead of wondering why things aren’t getting done. The tool has been provided – use it!
Season Ticket Winners

A raffle was held over Pride to increase/update our mailing/eMailing list, with a prize of a season ticket for the winners. The following winners were selected at random and will be notified by Steve C.:

· Kelly Wiant

· Mark L Worlledge (sp?)
· Kim Shubert
I recommend that in future raffles we require all information to be filled in to be qualified to win. Just a phone contact does nothing to increase our mailing/eMailing list or to verify existing contacts. Having said that, however, we received a total of 72 entries, 52 of which were new contacts entered in Musetta, and 8 corrections to existing contacts. We now have 280 contacts on our combined mailing list and 201contacts on our eMailing list in Musetta! 
Looking Ahead
During my tenure I have taken on a few other functions that dove-tail with the Secretary’s position, but that are not in the actual job description. Some of these duties include:
· Grant writing:  Due to the economy this has been non-existent. Grant-writing is a time-consuming process, but it is made easier by having all the necessary documents on file and up-to-date. I do have all this in order and should make future grant writing a lot easier.
· Advertising:  As a member of the finance committee I took on organizing the advertising campaign for our concert programs. Files and contacts are up-to-date and I will be relying on our membership to continue the face-to-face requests that helped us to meet our advertising income budget goals during the past year - nearly $2,000.
· Annual appeal:  Last year our annual appeal was dismal due to communication issues with the person who originally took on the responsibility. This year’s appeal includes a short letter from the President, the universal order form that Steve designed last year, our 2010-2011 season brochure and a coded return envelope for tracking/marketing purposes. I have planned a mass mailing – not just former contributors, advertisers and sponsors – but, to everyone on our mailing list and our media list. Musetta, and the diligent work of the PR committee over the past year to clean up our media contacts, will make this possible. I plan to follow up individually with targeted contacts and media for donations, pledges and sponsorships. In the past six years I’ve been involved with HMC I’ve not known this to have been done. But considering our bare-bones financial budget this year I strongly believe it should be a priority.
· Board Parliamentarian:  I was appointed by Paul as your board parliamentarian when I took office as Secretary. If anyone has experience in this area I recommend that it be separated from the position of Secretary.

It has been my privilege to serve you in this capacity for the past two years and hope the membership will allow me to serve for the next two years!
Respectfully submitted by Terry Drew Karanen, HMC Board Secretary, August 20, 2010.
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